MINUTES OF THE 36th ORDINARY MEETING OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION
Thursday, 27th March 2004, 10. 30 a.m.
Board Room, Commission Premises, Jervis House, Dublin 1
PRESENT
Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President)

Nuala Kelly

William Binchy – item 5.21 onwards
Michael Farrell

Tom O’Higgins

Mervyn Taylor

Suzanne Egan
Katherine Zappone
Martin Collins

Staff
Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)
Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

Liam Herrick (Senior Policy and Legislation Review Officer) – Item 5.1 only
Apologies
Fionnuala Ní Aoláin

Olive Braiden

Clodach McGrory
Robert Daly
Gerard Quinn

The President opened proceedings by formally expressing the Commission’s sympathies with Gerard Quinn on the recent passing of his mother.
In relation to the resignation for personal reasons of Ms. Jane Liddy from the Commission, it was agreed that the President would formally write to her expressing the Commission’s appreciation for her contribution to the working of the Commission during her time in office. The President further indicated that he would arrange a lunch for Ms. Liddy to coincide with the next Plenary Meeting.
The President at this stage also noted, with regret, the situation in relation to Professor Stephen Livingstone of Queens University Belfast.

1.0        Minutes of the 35th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

1.1
The Minutes were approved subject to the following amendments.
(i)
In paragraph 9.1 - penultimate line, by the addition of the words “as circulated” after the words “register of interests”.
2.0
Matters Arising from the Minutes
2.1
No matter arose.
3.0
Matters for Mention by the Chief Executive.
3.1
The Chief Executive spoke to her written report.

3.2
The Chief Executive informed Commissioners that observations on the Equality Bill were being drafted with a view to having them available by Committee stage in the Oireachtas. It was agreed that if the Bill reaches this stage prior to the next Plenary Meeting the observations could be submitted to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform subject to clearance by the Committee on Gender and Women’s Rights.

3.3
In relation to the recent meeting with the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform regarding the Commission’s report under Section 24 of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000, the Chief Executive noted that the President, Commissioners Braiden and Zappone and herself had attended. She informed the Meeting that the President and Commissioners Braiden and Zappone had spoken on:
(i)

The severing of links with the department.

(ii)

The procedure whereby Commissioners are appointed.

(iii)
The referral by Ministers of Legislative Proposals to the Commission for its consideration.

(iv)

The Joint Committee

It was noted that the Chief Executive had spoken on staffing and budget matters.


It was noted that the Minister was not discouraging in relation to the majority of recommendations contained in the report and had made the following observations in particular;
(i)
He had no particular difficulty in the Commission no longer being tied to the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform. In that regard he recommended that the Commission might approach the newly formed Oireachtas Commission. The President informed the meeting that he had already contacted the Clerk of the Dail and it was agreed that the President would meet with him concerning the possibility of the Commission being formally linked to the houses of the Oireachtas. Tom O’Higgins indicated that he would be happy to accompany the President.

(ii)
The Minister informed Commissioners that, in his view, the final decision on the selection of Commissioners was one for Government, notwithstanding any selection process. 

(iii)
He recommended that the Commission become more proactive in requesting Ministers to refer legislative proposals to the Commission for its consideration.

(iv)
As regards the Joint Committee, the Minister was of the view that matters were of a sensitive nature at the moment.

The Chief Executive informed the meeting that the Minister was supportive 

of the staffing recommendations contained in the report and that he

would further consider the recommendations in relation to funding.

3.4
The Chief Executive circulated a draft contents list to Commissioners in relation to the Annual Report. 2003. She indicated that a final draft would be circulated for comment and sought the Commission’s authority for the President to then incorporate comments received and sign off on the final document. This was agreed.

3.5
The Chief Executive reported that the draft accounts for 2003 had been submitted to the Comptroller and Auditor General. It was likely that it would be some time before  the Commission’s accounts were actually audited by the Comptroller’s office.

3.6
The Chief Executive requested the consent of  Plenary to attend the following meetings in Geneva as representative of the Commission;
(i) 13th April –  European Group of National Institutions

(ii) 15/16th April – International Co-ordinating Committee of National Institutions.

This was agreed. It was further agreed that the Chief Executive would make a presentation on behalf of the Commission to the United Nations Human Rights Committee on the 14th of April.
3.7
The Chief Executive informed the meeting that she had attended, two days previously, a meeting of the Joint Equality and Human Rights Forum in Manchester. She noted that it would seem to be the view of most organisations present that the preferred method of litigation, in terms of both cost and effectiveness, was by way of amicus curiae rather then individually funding cases. She also informed Commissioners that the next meeting of CEO’s  of the forum was to be hosted by the Irish Human Rights Commission in Dublin on the 29th of September, 2004.
4.0       Matters for Mention by the President
4.1
The President indicated that he, Commissioners Binchy and Braiden, had met, at the request of the Department of Foreign Affairs, a delegation of the Chinese Government to discuss the role and function of national human rights institutions. He indicated that he had taken the opportunity at the outset of the meeting to raise concerns in relation to the human rights record of the Chinese Government.

4.2
He also reported on a meeting which he attended with Commissioner Binchy, at the request of the Glencree Centre for Reconciliation, with a group of Tamil police officers. 
4.3
The President indicated that he would like a Commissioner to represent the Commission at a “Trasna” conference on Equality and Diversity in Ennis on the 11th of May and said he would circulate material in that regard.

5.0
Reports from Committees

(i) Committee on the Administration of Justice
At the outset of this item Commissioner Taylor declared his interest in the matter as a member of the Incorporated Law Society of Ireland.

5.1
The Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer joined the meeting at this stage and spoke to the Commission’s draft observations in reply to the request of the Incorporated Law Society of Ireland to examine certain provisions of the Personal Injuries Assessment Board Act, 2003. It was agreed that Commissioners would have one week to submit proposed amendments which would be incorporated into the final observations and the President would then send the finalised observations to the Director General of the Law Society. It was further agreed that the finalised observations would be posted on the Commission’s website and sent to the usual media sources.
(ii) Ad Hoc Committee on Amicus Curiae
This item was postponed pending the arrival of William Binchy.
(iii) Casework Committee
5.2
The President informed the meeting that at the most recent meeting the Committee had refused three out of four cases with the other not being dealt with due to a possible perceived conflict of interest. He further noted that seven lapsed cases were dealt with. There remained 82 outstanding cases to be dealt with plus 14 cases for review. He further indicated that the Committee was in the process of reviewing procedure and would revert with proposals.

(iv) Racism Committee

5.3 Michael Farrell reported that the Committee had met on the 26th of March.

5.4 He noted that the recent joint statement with the NIHRC calling on both governments to ratify the United Nations Convention on Migrant Workers and their Families to mark International Day Against Racism had received good publicity.

5.5 It was agreed the President would write to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform expressing the Commissions concern in relation to the proposed referendum on citizenship. It was agreed that Michael Farrell would send some points for consideration to the President and that William Bincy might also have a contribution.

5.6 It was noted that the President had written to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform the previous day enclosing the Commission’s discussion paper on Travellers as an ethnic minority. It was agreed to publish the paper the following week.

5.7 In relation to the joint conference with Amnesty International (Irish Section) the conference flier was distributed for Commissioners information.

5.8 It was intended that the joint publication with the NCCRI on migration would be launched on the 5th of April.

5.9 It was noted that only a preliminary date was set in relation to the CERD seminar with the NCCRI. Michael Farrell informed the meeting that work on our shadow report is ongoing and that the paper by the Senior Policy and Legislation Review Officer which was prepared for consideration by the Racism Committee would be circulated so as to inform Commissioners of the priority areas in the report. Work on the Commission’s shadow report was ongoing.
5.10 It was agreed that in relation to the invitation from the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform to become involved with the MORE project, the most appropriate response would be to send copies of the Commission’s publications on related matters and request that they revert should they require any further involvement. Nuala Kelly agreed to draft a suitable letter. It was noted that it was still not clear what exactly was envisaged as the Commission’s input into the project.

5.11 It was agreed that the Chief Executive would raise, at the forthcoming meeting of National Institutions, the issue of ratification of the Migrant Workers Convention. This would be by way of follow up to the letter which issued jointly from the two Commissions on the island of Ireland to the President of the European Group of National Institutions.

5.12 Michael Farrell informed the meeting that it was his understanding that the draft National Action Plan Against Racism would shortly be sent to the Commission and the Equality Authority for its observations. It would then undergo wider consultation.

5.13 It was noted that the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission had undertaken to do the Joint Committee research work on Migrant Worker definitions.

(v) Committee on Gender and Women’s Rights
5.14
Katherin Zappone informed the meeting that the Committee had met that morning.

5.15
She reported on the recent consultation exercise undertaken in regard to prostitution and some follow up meetings which she had attended. It was agreed that Katherine Zappone and the President would hold  a further meeting with other groups now identified to discuss the Commissions role and functions.

5.16
It was noted that in relation to ongoing work on the Commission’s shadow report under CEDAW, women with a disability were to be a priority matter.

5.17
Commissioner Zappone noted that the next Commission Public Consultation would take place in Limerick on the 22nd of April and that the topic on this occasion would be gender. A meeting with the women’s studies centre of the University of Limerick and various women’s groups was to be held in the University of Limerick in addition to the public meeting that evening.

(vi)      Committee on Economic Social and Cultural Rights

5.18
Katherine Zappone updated Commissioners on work on the Committees research project. The Committee had agreed to pull together the status of Economic, Social and Cultural Rights under International Law (Suzanne Egan) and Current Statutes (William Binchy & Gerard Quinn). It was agreed that when this was done they would consult with the Chief Executive as to how to further matters.
5.19
In relation to the Social Welfare Bill, 2004, it was agreed that Suzanne Egan and Michael Farrell would communicate to Katherine Zappone the International Standards relevant to the matter. It was further agreed that the Chief Executive would then process the matter as a letter to the Secretary General or as a Commission Statement, as appropriate. Katherine Zappone raised concerns in relation to Sections 19 & 20 of the Social Welfare Bill, 2004 and their possible discriminatory impact on same sex couples.
5.20
It was agreed that from the forthcoming year the various committees of the Commission would be circulated with the annual list of proposed government legislation and would thereafter inform the Chief Executive as to the Bills which they would like to receive for consideration. It was further agreed that the President and Chief Executive would then consult as to the most appropriate manner to request that the proposed legislation be referred.
(ii)
Ad Hoc Committee on Amicus Curiae
5.21
It was decided to defer consideration of the request to act as Amicus Curiae until such time as criteria had been adopted following on from recommendations of the Casework Committee. 
6.0
Reports from Meetings and Conferences
6.1
There were no reports.
7.0
Servicing of Meetings of the Joint Committee
7.1
There followed a discussion on this matter.
8.0
Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting
9.1
The following items were agreed;
(i) Register of Commissioners’ Interests

(ii) Committed Relationships, Society and Human Rights Law.
(iii) Disability Committee

9.0
AOB.
9.1
It was agreed that the presentation by Commissioner Daly on torture would be deferred to the May meeting as the President had indicated he would like to give a lunch in honour of Ms. Jane Liddy to coincide with the next plenary.
9.2
In reply to a query by Commissioner Zappone the President indicated that it was his understanding that the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform was giving active consideration to the replacement of Ms. Jane Liddy on the Commission.

9.3
Nuala Kelly informed the meeting of a publication launch by the Migrant Rights Centre the following Tuesday the 30th of March.


There being no further business the meeting concluded at 1.35pm approximately.
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